1
2

Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  19th September 2002 at 7pm    

Present:  Cllrs. J Stevens (Chairman),  O Smith (Vice-Chairman), P Daniels,  K Groom,  K Mison, D Neal, J Smith, L Stevens,  R Warmington,.  Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington.  2 parishioners and 1 Police Officer. 

1. Apologies: Cllrs. K Groom and K Mison .
2. Register of members interests  Cllr. J Smith declared an interest in item planning item 9 d)
3. Minutes of  previous meeting 15th August and 27th August 2002 :  Acceptance of these was proposed by Cllr. Neal and seconded by Cllr. Daniels.  The Chairman signed them as a true record.
4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  John Laws from the Country  Park explained he was there in relation to item 9 b).  This planning application followed on from work done last year to trees in the area of the castle mound.  He explained this work would be ongoing over the next 2 years or so and will include felling trees in the area of the castle motte and Lady’s Walk.  If permission is granted the remainder of the trees above the path line on the motte will be removed as well as removing blackthorn scrub from the old railway land.  This will make the motte and Lady’s Walk more visible from the lower area.  The Chairman asked what the purpose of this sort of tree management was and Mr Laws said he had a heritage conservation plan which will be discussed in more detail on 18th October at the Joint Advisory Panel (which 2 councillors attend) which is an agreed document between English Heritage and county archaeologists on the best way to conserve the castle remains.  It is a national monument and this will make it a more prominent feature of the park.  This plan was left with the meeting to be circulated to all councillors.
Sgt. Lockyear from Haverhill Police Station explained he was attending following recent correspondence regarding T W Woodgate the Traffic Warden.  He said complaints regarding the manner of Mr Woodgate had been brought to his attention previously and he is aware there is a problem.  He has spoken to Mr Woodgate and he is attempting to be more accessible.   He explained he had looked into the number of tickets Mr Woodgate had issued against the number of verbal warnings he issued and this appeared to be in order, therefore technically there was no record of him being wrong when issuing a ticket.  However he explained it does concern Suffolk Constabulary when their name is tarnished by complaints of this kind.  He said he will be attending Clare on an auction day as soon as possible so that he can go round with Mr Woodgate to monitor his manner and how he deals with the public.  Cllr. Daniels pointed out he personally had recently had dealings with Mr Woodgate and he felt he was initially confrontational and could have dealt with the issuing of a ticket in a more approachable way.  

Sgt. Lockyear went on to say that PC Parsonson had asked him to report that last year during the summer there had been problems with arson incidents but this year he had carried out more obvious patrols and there had been no reported incidents.  PC Parsonson has not been here much due to holidays and covering for others.  If cover is needed in Haverhill PC Parsonson is not automatically called on, only in instances where there is no-one else to cover as they do not want to remove the resource from Clare.  The Chairman explained the ongoing problems we are having with the issue of speed enforcement and said that although PC Rayner of Bury St Edmunds has spoken to the Clerk about this and offered to come out and talk to councillors he has not been allowed to do so as his Inspector objected.  Sgt. Lockyear explained that it is still the case that the only areas being targeted are those where there are a number of serious accidents with serious injuries or fatalities.  Chairman thanked him for attending this meeting and he then left.

Matters arising from previous minutes:

5. Grit Bins –Cllrs L. Stevens asked for an update about this and the Clerk explained these were on order awaiting a delivery date.
8. CHOC – Pictures and certificates were supposed to be brought to this meeting to decide which should be hung in the halls but this will now be put on the agenda for next months meeting.

17. It had been decided that after the meeting with Jim Nunn of Highways we would let Andy Gill know if any further action was needed in respect of the overhanging hedges but Mr Nunn dealt with this. 

6. Correspondence:

Suffolk Constabulary – From Sgt. Lockyear about the Traffic Warden giving details as per his earlier presentation to tonight’s meeting

Mrs Samuelson – Regarding the meadow next to the White House in Nethergate Street.  She has spoken to Katherine Emsden, the owner of the meadow who wishes to assure the Parish Council that she has no intention of selling the land.  Mrs Samuelson wondered whether the council could write to Mrs Emsden acknowledging her continued interest in Clare and thanking her.  The Chairman stated many people commented on how pleasant an area this meadow is and how it would be a shame to lose it.  He wondered whether Mrs Emsden may consider donating this land to the parish with a covenant placed upon it to ensure it was never developed and would continue to be an open space and would be of benefit to the community.  Cllr. Daniels expressed he should declare he could be considered as having an interest as lives next door but as this was a general discussion about the land there was no need for him to leave the meeting at this point.  The land used to have sheep grazing upon it which kept it short but they are no longer there and currently part of the fencing is in need of repair.  Mr Roger Gee who currently manages the land will be contacted regarding this.  ACTION: CLERK.  A letter will also be sent to Mrs Emsden to ask whether she would consider the above suggestions. ACTION:  CLERK

Query re allotment charges – An e-mail was received from another Parish Council – this will be referred to the Clare Combined Charities.

All Churches Trust Ltd – Have kindly donated £100 toward the churchyard wall fund.  A Letter of thanks will be sent.  ACTION: CLERK

Mrs Hulyer  - Expressing her thanks for getting the path next to the river in Bailey Lane cleared of brambles and nettles etc.

St Eds BC – Community Emergency Planning seminar – 30th October – Cllr. L Stevens will attend this.

Clare Royal British Legion Women’s Section – Sheila Martin wrote asking the Parish Council for a donation toward the cost of the band for Remembrance Sunday.  A donation of £30 will be made.  She also asked for permission to carry out the fund raising on the Market Hill on the Saturday before.  Letter will be sent to confirm permission given.  ACTION: CLERK
Mr Wood  - Regarding the changes to the rumble strips in Stoke Road and the increased noise.  This is a County Council issue and these have recently been changed due to the fact they were initially incorrectly installed and have now been changed so that they are effective.  A letter will  be sent to Mr Wood explaining it is a County Council responsibility and explaining why the strips have been changed.  ACTION: CLERK

St Eds BC – In response to our letter about misuse of the recycling centre stating they have chased up offenders.  Chairman will again contact Sandra Pell about the issue of screening the area off.  ACTION: CHAIRMAN

St Eds BC – Re-surfacing of Market Hill – Letter giving information that this was due to take place.  All works have now been carried out and already more people are parking properly  and it generally looks better.

St Eds BC – Jane Chance the new Community Development Officer introducing herself.  Cllr. Warmington said previously we had asked St Edmundsbury to keep us informed about number of people in Clare awaiting housing but this information had not been forthcoming.  We will now contact Havebury who have taken over housing management for this information.  ACTION: CLERK

SALC – Information regarding training courses and an affordable housing conference in Haughley Barn on 25th September.

Victim Support Suffolk – Asking for a donation.  Previously we have not donated to this.  There are no support workers in Clare as we are covered by the Sudbury branch.  No donation to be made at this time.

CPRE   - Day of discussion and debate 23rd November in London.

7. Finance:

(a) Presentation of monthly accounts – The planned precept (budget for the next financil year) was shown on the back of the monthly accounts and reflects changes made at recent finance committee meeting.  Financial Clerk needs suggestions or details on figures shown to present at the next finance committee meeting.  The figure for Christmas lights has changed as St Edmundsbury have found more funds for this.  Cllr. J Smith will report more details to the finance committee.  ACTION: CLLR. J SMITH.  Financial Clerk will contact Cllr. Mison regarding the nuttery trees and any cemetery expenses.  ACTION:  FINANCE CLERK.  Acceptance of the monthly accounts was proposed by Cllr. L Stevens and seconded by Cllr. J Smith.  Carried unanimously.

(b) Exclusive rights of burial: -

1534 – Paul Linnett

1535 – Pauline Elizabeth O’Hara

1531 – Andrew Arrowsmith Dunn

1532 – Anthony Bernard Angell

Plots 1548/1549/1550/1551 purchased by Martin & Sons

(c) Payment to WPP Architects (Playing fields project) – balance of monies outstanding  Financial Clerk stated this had been paid in January but he will contact WPP directly.
(d) Audit – The document has been sent off without the internal auditor’s signature ( this has been confirmed as being acceptable as the directive regarding appointing an auditor came through after accounts prepared).  A letter has been sent to Roy Sutton (the internal auditor)to explain.
8. Committee reports:

- Street cleaning –  Cllr. J. Smith reported that the street cleaners have been given bin liners to line all the bins so that the rubbish is handled as little as possible.  The street cleaners are worried about the number of leaves  but have been advised not to sweep them on windy days.

- Market – Cllr. Neal reported in the absence of Cllr. Groom.  The domestic goods stallholder is now paying his rent weekly which means he may not come in future.  However there is the possibility of a replacement stallholder

· Cemetery – Cllr. L. Stevens reported

i) Tenders for gullies in cemetery drive – discuss and award  – Only one tender received from Thingammy Jobs – acceptance of this was proposed by Cllr. L Stevens, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.  Cllr. Mison will explain to him how this needs to be done.

ii) Need for more grass cutting/hedge cutting needed 2 x per year/green area opposite Stour House – discuss and consider sending out tender for all works - This has been looked at as a sub-committee and discussion took place as to how many cuts should take place throughout the year.  An increase is needed and the committee would  like to go out to tender for this and also include hedge cutting in the tender.  Will include up to 12 cuts per year.  Figures will be presented at the next meeting.  There is also an area of grass opposite Stour House in Stoke Road and this area could be covered in the tender for above.   

iii) Use of new compounds by funeral directors –  Letters have been sent to H J Paintin Ltd and Martin & Son regarding the use of this but these instructions have been ignored and the ditch is still being filled .  Another letter will be sent to each of them and will include asking for the ditch to be emptied of recent waste put in there.  If problems persist the Chairman will follow this up with a telephone call.  Details of the new pound will also be sent to the Co-operative funeral directors in Haverhill.  ACTION: CLERK  

iv) Removal of branch from chapel roof – agree and submit tender- Cllr. Mison will remove the branch but a tender will be needed for damage caused and replacement of cracked tiles.  Cllr. L Stevens will prepare tender for this.  ACTION: CLLR. L. STEVENS 
v) Top Soil – Cllr. Mison has spoken to Mr Sears who was originally going to move this and fill in the extension part of cemetery.  No longer able to do this so will be referred to the cemetery committee to discuss.  ACTION:  CEMETERY COMMITTEE
- SALC – There will be a meeting on 25th October

- Finance – Cllr. P Daniels reported that initial works have been done on the precept (budget for next financial year) but some areas need more details such as costs for grass cutting and possible hire of skips etc.  Another area needing more detail is market income and expenses.  Finance Clerk to be notified of any changes so that he can report to the finance committee.

- Website – Cllr. J Smith reported that it has been updated as far as possible  She has spoken to Jason Fitzpatrick regarding the business side and he needs to deal with that.  An article for the Focus has been prepared and the Focus will be going out mid October.  There is also an advert on noticeboard in Pashlers Alley and the Parish Council noticeboard.  A meeting of the website working party will take place next month.  It was suggested that if the Parish Council are looking for local people to tender for work they check the website for suitable people first. 

- CLASP- No meeting has taken place during the last month

- CHOC – Cllr. L Stevens reported there is a quiz night on 18th October and the Parish Council will put in a team.  County Councillor Les Warmington will be doing the official presentation in respect of the new bar area on this evening. Banding on tables in the Old School was coming away but all tables have been repaired at a cost of £170 which compared to replacement costs of £80 per table is favourable.  2 new folding tables have been purchased.

- School governors – Nothing to report.

- Borough Councillors – Chairman reported that CINE UK have put in a planning application for a cinema complex in Bury St Edmunds and once again local opposition is expected due to noise etc.  The entrance may be changed to cause less disturbance.  The Cattle Market development plans are coming to fruition and this will be the most major development in Bury St Edmunds for over a century.  There are planned public exhibitions in the future relating to this.  Cllr. Warmington asked why the cinema complex was not part of the  Cattle Market development and Chairman explained that although much discussion took place around this issue it was felt that the site was not large enough and the land available could be better used for other purposes.

- County Councillors – Suffolk County Council were being inspected by the Audit Commission as part of a corporate performance exercise.  There had been a BBC “Cracking Crime” day on 18th September and a Police Officer from Haverhill had been speaking on Suffolk Radio about money from the locality budget being used to protect local people from bogus callers etc.  One of the victims a lady from Westfields had also been on this programme.  A new Chief Executive of Suffolk County Council has now been appointed – Mike Moore.  All candidates interviewed had stated how fair the whole process had been.  At a meeting today strategic financial planning had been discussed – this leads to setting of council tax etc and a motion was put forward that voters be involved in discussions about setting of levels.  Suffolk County Council has just adopted single status for all employees and is one of the first councils to do this.  

9. Planning:

a) SE/02/2936/P – Erection of conservatory to rear – 19 The Granary, Clare – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. Warmington, seconded by Cllr. L Stevens, carried unanimously.

b) TCA02/823 – Fell and remove trees including elm, field maple, sycamore, ash and blackthorn situated within a conservation area – Clare Country Park – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. L Stevens, seconded by Cllr. J Smith, carried unanimously 

c) SE/02/3090/P – Erection of single and first floor rear extension – Chilton House, Chilton Street, Clare – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. J Smith, seconded by Cllr. Neal, carried unanimously

d) SE/02/3102/LB – (I) Internal alterations associated with conversion of roofspace to bedrooms including provision of staircase and (ii) provision of roof lights on rear and side roof slopes – Castle House, Well Lane, Clare  Cllr. J Smith left the meeting.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. Warmington, seconded by Cllr. Daniels, carried unanimously.  Cllr. J Smith then returned to the meeting 

e)  SE/02/3097/LB – Provision of non-illuminated fascia sign and retention of menu      

     board on front elevation and non-illuminated delivery board on rear elevation – Co-op   

     store, Market Hill, Clare – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. L Stevens, seconded by Cllr J Smith, carried unanimously.

f)  SE/02/3143/P – Change of use from commercial (Class A1-retails to residential accommodation – Imogen House, 6 High Street, Clare – Recommended approval, proposed by Cllr. Warmington, seconded by Cllr. J Smith , carried unanimously. 

Borough decisions - None

10. Free Trees – Discuss siting and suggestions – The suggestion at last months meeting of planting some on the edge of the playing field may create problems with Anglian Water who need a 7 metre strip for unlimited access to the Chilton Stream.  Also if the playing field is developed the question of trees could be addressed at that time.  Cllr. Mison has until late in the year to make a final decision about how many trees to order.
11. Playing field- Discuss architects report and next steps/update from meeting – A number of councillors attended a meeting at the beginning of September and it has been agreed to ask various local people to help develop business plan.  Those involved in sports such as cricket, tennis etc are to be asked to demonstrate that there is a need for this development when making a bid.  A copy of the feasibility study has been sent to the Director of Leisure Services at  St Edmundsbury.  The Chairman has spoken to the Focus about this and they will be looking a  feasibility study booklet.  It is still early days and the whole project needs to move further forward before more information is released to avoid raising expectations.
12. Speed Enforcement/Use of equipment – update from Speed Enforcement Officer  - see police report.  Stoke by Clare Parish Council have had a meeting with their M.P. Richard Spring about this same issue.  It may be a question of changing peoples mindset about speeding as well as enforcing the law.  

13. Dog Litter bins – Cllr. O Smith reported on these.   If we are to have more they should not be situated in the centre of town.  There are strict regulations about where they can be put but Sheepgate Lane (bottom of) and Nethergate Street are 2 possible sites.  The dog warden will be putting information in the next edition of the Focus.  She will be asked whether our 2 suggested sites are acceptable.  ACTION:  CLLR. O SMITH  
14. Meeting with Jim Nunn of Highways – Discuss issues raised at meeting on 3rd September – Mr Nunn has sent a letter detailing all matters discussed and the Chairman read this out.  The issue of a 20mph speed limit on the Market Hill is being worked on as part of an ongoing review along with other areas.
15. Meeting with Officers from County Council re Market Hill/Well Lane – Report regarding improvements discussed – Terry Howe attended and various points were discussed.  Cllr. Neal and Cllr. O Smith had prepared notes from this meeting which the chairman read out.  It was felt a lot of progress was made and works will be starting shortly.
16. Payment for external lighting of Parish church – Discuss – The original letter from the church regarding this appears to have been mislaid therefore Clerk will write to them for a copy of this and will discuss at next meeting.  ACTION:  CLERK

17. Meeting between Parish Council & Clare Society –Discuss suggested meeting – As it is now 2 years since a meeting was held it was felt this may be useful.  This will be discussed in more detail at the next Parish Council meeting 
18. Caravan on Highfield – Discuss any action necessary – This has been in situe on Highfield for over 2 years and has someone living in it on a permanent basis with calor gas connected. St Edmundsbury Council will be contacted to deal with removal of this.  ACTION: CLERK
19. Drugs Awareness Seminar – Review replies received and venue – A small number of replies have been received from other Parish Councils and local groups.  The committee room in the Community Centre will be booked for this and those attending will be notified.  ACTION:  CLERK
20. Scouts jamboree to Bangkok – Report by Chairman -  2 members of the Clare Scout group have won place to attend this jamboree in Thailand.  The Chairman suggested a letter of congratulations be sent and details of the trip be notified to us in due course.
21. Expansion of Stansted airport – Consider implications – There have been recent reports in the local press about this.   The Chairman is to get further information from the Director of Planning about this and he will then brief the council  ACTION:  CHAIRMAN
22. Any other business 

Ballingdon Bridge – Cllr. Warmington reported that this project is already 15 weeks behind schedule.

Anglia in Bloom – Results will be announced on Wednesday 25th September

Bench, Nethergate Street – Mr John Ling has cleaned this and a letter of thanks will be sent to him and also to Wayne Clerkin for the use of his van for collecting this.

Parish Council board – Clerk stated the new board should be completed within the next week or so.

Parishioner Comments:

Speeding issues – Mr Dadd pointed out there is currently a problem with repeater speed enforcement signs and this would also need to be considered if the 20mph speed limit was brought in on the Market Hill.  Also the speed humps in Cavendish Road and Stoke Road – there are certain speeds at which they become ineffective therefore some people may be tempted to exceed the speed limit to reduce the effect of them.

Meeting Closed at 9.45pm

